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THE OPEN M EETING FOR PARISHIONERS TO ELECT CHURCHWARDENS 

& 

THE ANNUAL PAROCHIAL CHURCH MEETING 

Sunday 14th April 2019 in ALL SAINTSô CHURCH at 11.00am 

 

THE OPEN MEETING 

AGENDA 

1. Welcome & Prayers 

2. Apologies for Absence 

3. Convening Notice 

4. Minutes of the previous Open Meeting on 15th April 2018 (as placed on the 

table in the church for the previous two Sundays) 

5. The Election of Churchwardens 

              

 

THE ANNUAL PAROCHIAL CHURCH MEETING 

AGENDA 

1. Convening Notice 

2. Apologies for Absence 

3. Minutes of the previous Annual Meeting on 15th April 2018  

4. Election of 6 three-year Representatives to the PCC 

5. Appointment of Sidespeople 

6. Appointment of Independent Examiner 

7. Report on Changes in the Electoral Roll since the previous APCM 

8. Report on the proceedings of the PCC and the activities of the parish generally 

in 2018 

9. Annual Report on the Financial Statements of the PCC for the year 2018 

independently examined 

10.  Report on the Fabric, Goods and Ornaments of the church 

11.  Report on the proceedings of Deanery Synod 

12.  Report on the Safeguarding of Children and Vulnerable Adults in 2018 

13.  The Vicarôs Remarks 

14.  The proposed date of the next APCM 

      Closing Prayer
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Minutes of the OPEN MEETING FOR PARISHIONERS  

TO ELECT CHURCHWARDENS of ALL SAINTSõ, BANSTEAD 

Held on Sunday 15th April 2018 at All Saintsõ Church at 11.00 am 

  

 

Present: The Reverend Maria Pallis (Vicar) and 45 parishioners whose names are recorded in 

the Attendance Book were present. 

 

1.18 Welcome 

and Prayers 

The meeting opened at 11.04am. The Vicar took the Chair, welcomed 

everybody and thanked those who had stayed after the service for the 

meeting. She then led prayers for the Church and people of Banstead. 

2.18 Apologies Apologies were received from Margaret McFarlane, Phil Batten, Jen 

Sadler, David Lawton, Joanne Aram, Barry Duggan, Pat Briggs, Janet 

Eyet, Andrew Toler, Emma Jobson, Donna Taylor, Harriet Petrie, Ken 

and Anne Preece. 

3.18 Convening 

Notice 

The Vicar reminded the meeting that the Convening Notice had been 

posted on the church door for the past two weeks for all to read. The 

purpose of the meeting was to elect Churchwardens. 

4.18 Minutes of 

the last Vestry 

Meeting 26.3.17 

Draft minutes of the previous Open Meeting held on 26th March 2017 had 

been available in the church for two weeks previous to this meeting. 

Susan Major proposed and Alan Clarke seconded the acceptance of these, 

which was approved by a show of hands, and the Minutes were signed as 

a true record by the Vicar. 

5.18 Election of 

Churchwardens 

The Vicar had received two nominations for the two posts of 

Churchwarden. She said she gave both candidates her whole-hearted 

support. The nominations were: 

1) Alan Clarke, proposed by Roy Gordon and seconded by Dennis 

Fox. 

2) Susan Major, proposed by Rosemary Whipp and seconded by 

Elizabeth Samuels. 

There being no further nominations and no objections, the Vicar declared 

Alan Clarke and Susan Major duly elected to serve as Churchwardens for 

the year April 2018 to April 2019. 

  

There was no further business and the meeting closed at 11.08am. 
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MINUTES of the ANNUAL PAROCHIAL CHURCH MEETING 

for All Saintsõ, Banstead 

Held on Sunday 15th April 2018 in All Saints Church at 11.09 am 

 

 

Present The Revd Maria Pallis (Vicar) and 45 parishioners whose names are 

recorded in the Attendance Book were present. 

1.18 Convening 

Notice 

As Chairman, the Vicar called the meeting to order and welcomed all 

to attend. She reminded the meeting that the Convening Notice had been 

publicly available on the church door for the previous two weeks. The 

purpose of the meeting was to elect PCC members and Deanery Synod 

members, appoint sidespeople and receive reports on certain aspects of 

church life. 

2.18 Apologies 

for absence 

Apologies for absence were received from Margaret McFarlane, Phil 

Batten, Jen Sadler, David Lawton, Joanne Aram, Barry Duggan, Pat 

Briggs, Janet Eyet, Andrew Toler, Emma Jobson, Donna Taylor, 

Harriet Petrie, Ken and Anne Preece. 

3.18 Minutes of 

the last Annual 

Meeting on 

26.3.17 

Draft Minutes of the previous Annual Meeting, held on 26th March 

2017, had been available in church for the previous two weeks. 

Rosemary Whipp proposed and George Harcourt-Vernon seconded the 

acceptance of these. The Minutes were approved by a show of hands 

and signed as a true record by the Vicar. 

4.18 Election of 

two 3-year 

representatives to 

the PCC 

The Vicar reported that two nominations of persons to serve as 

Councillors for the years 2018 ï 2021 had been received as follows: 

1) Lin Dunford (prop. Susan Major; sec. Alan Clarke) 

2) Vail Sale (prop. Susan Major; sec. Alan Clarke) 

There being two vacancies and no further nominations, the above were 

declared duly elected. The Vicar thanked them for their willingness to 

serve. 

5.18 Election of 

two 3-year 

representatives to 

Deanery Synod 

The Vicar reported that two nominations of persons to serve on Deanery 

Synod for the years 2018 ï 2021 had been received as follows: 

1) Elizabeth Samuels (prop. Susan Major; sec. Vail Sale) 

2) Trish Clarke (prop. Susan Major; sec. Judith Bliss) 

There being two vacancies and no further nominations, the above were 

declared duly elected. The Vicar thanked them for their willingness to 

serve. 

6.18 Appointment 

of Sidespeople 

Susan Major began by thanking all those who provide the practical 

support needed for the running of services. The willing and friendly help 

offered by Deputy Wardens and Sidespeople makes a difference to all 

who attend. 

We are sorry to lose Patrick and Elaine Hopkinson, Susan Levy and 

David Goldsack and are very grateful for their excellent service. 

Happily, Ron and Rosie Wilks are returning along with new recruits Liz 

Cruise, Alan Goode and Howard Selden. 

For the coming year, Susan proposed as Deputy Wardens: 

Neil Allison, Michael Cartwright, Robert Collier, Roger Fairhead, 

Elizabeth Grover and Michael Taylor. 

For the Sidespeopleôs team, Susan proposed for the 8.00am and some 

evening services: 
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Malcolm Clarke, Liz Collier, Peter Crowley, Laurence Mascarenhas 

and Howard Selden. 

For the 9.30am service, where four sidespeople are needed as well as a 

warden: 

Joanne Aram, Judith Bliss, Diana Bowes, Trish Clarke, Liz Cruise, Tina 

Douglas, Lin Dunford, Graham Gibbs, Alan Goode, Michelle Goode, 

Gill Gordon, Vi Green, Betty Pedlar, Claire Petrie, Helen Poulton, 

David Robson, Willemina Robson, Liz Samuels, Peter Staddon, Donna 

Taylor, Natalie Thomas, Ron Wilks, Rosie Wilks and Ros Young. 

Alan Clarke seconded the proposal that all the above named be 

appointed to serve for the coming year. No objections were made and 

they were duly appointed. 

7.18 Appointment 

of Independent 

Examiner 

Richard Hagon explained that the accounts for last year had required a 

particular level of accountant. He therefore proposed that we continue 

to use the services of Ian Watts of Langdon West Williams. Dennis 

Brown seconded and all were in agreement. Maria thanked Richard for 

arranging this. 

8.18 Report on the 

Church Electoral 

Roll 

Ros Young, the Electoral Roll Officer, reported that the Church 

Electoral Roll stands at 119. This is the same number as last year. There 

have been some changes in membership due to deaths but we have also 

had some new people enrol. 

9.18 Report on the 

proceedings of the 

PCC and the 

activities of the 

parish generally in 

2017 

Susan Major, Churchwarden, noted that the full Annual Report had 

been available in church for the previous two Sundays and her intention 

was now to summarise it. 

The PCC met six times in 2017 and at that yearôs APCM acquired two 

new members in Emma Jobson and Jill Priest. In July, we also 

welcomed Revd Ian Whitley when he joined All Saintsô as Curate. 

Susan thanked everyone who works so hard to keep the church running 

smoothly. 

In 2017, Revd Maria Pallis was granted a well-deserved three month 

Extended Ministerial Development Leave and we are very grateful to 

the Revd John Baxter who took most of the services while Maria was 

away. Revd Ian joined us in July and is working towards Pioneer 

Ministry. Revd Vivien Turner was ordained priest and has been 

exploring that role. Jan Pringle, the new Director of Music, began work 

in the New Year and under his guidance the choir have been developing 

their technical skills. 

In response to the Bishop of Guildfordôs Vision óTransforming Church, 

Transforming Livesô, we have continued to work on our prayer life, 

welcome and the integration of newcomers. New materials on prayer 

are available and events have included an Advent Quiet Day lasting 

from 6.00am to 9.30pm. Our welcome has been improved by some 

minor reordering enabling a space to be created near the south door 

without loss of actual seating. We hope in future to install a discreet 

kitchenette to facilitate light refreshments for functions. 

Normal services and outreach to local people have been maintained. 

Sunday T Time, the service for young families has become more 

popular ï learning to play steel pans has been a hit with some older  

children. A new initiative, Cage (or Community) Cricket was trialled at 

the end of the year. It is designed to encourage people over 50 to be 

active and for people on their own to meet socially. 
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Every week through 2017 we operated a Foodbank and sadly the 

number of users suggests the need may be increasing. We continue to 

provide regular financial and knitwear support for a hospital in Lesotho 

and, in addition to our normal charitable fund-raising held collections 

of clothing and money to help refugees. 

We are improving our communications and in 2017 launched a new-

look website (www.bansteadallsaints.com), kept up to date with ever-

changing posts and a calendar, as well as providing details of groups 

and church activities, and a digital home for essential policy documents. 

Banners on the stands facing the High Street are increasing in number 

and variety to advertise church events and services and name-badges 

and photographs have proved helpful in identifying people with 

significant roles. 

From the start of May to almost the end of August, the most visible 

developments took place on the church exterior. Repairs were carried 

out to parts of the Lady Chapel, nave roof and walls and to the tower 

and steeple shingling. To pay the cost of around £110,000, an appeal 

was launched óSOS ï Save Our Steepleô. Through a variety of events, 

grants and especially personal donations the Appeal just reached our 

target of £100,000. We were moved and delighted with how supportive 

many local people were who do not attend but clearly value the presence 

of the church here. A big thank you to all who helped to fundraise and 

to all who gave. 

10.18 Report on 

the Financial 

Statements of the 

PCC for the year 

2017 

Independently 

Examined 

Richard Hagon, the Treasurer, presented the Annual Financial 

Statements of All Saintsô, of which he circulated a brief summary. 

Copies of the full accounts, which were approved by the PCC at their 

meeting earlier in February, were available on request. 

Richard thanked Dennis Fox and Michael Dunford for their help with 

day to day work on the finances and Michael Dunford for dealing with 

Gift Aid forms. Richard also thanked Phillip Turner who is responsible 

for selling advertising space in the magazine and Veronica Lansdown 

who organises the magazine distribution. 

Richard noted that the figures showed a loss of £19,000 over the year 

(2017) but we had been in receipt of large legacies the previous year. 

The Save Our Steeple (SOS) Appeal had raised around £100,000 

including Gift Aid and Richard thanked Susan Major for co-ordinating 

the appeal. He explained that the fabric repairs had cost approximately 

£118,000. The Parish assets this year were reduced to £693,000 most of 

which is held in investments or cash. Richard stated that All Saintsô is 

really in a healthy position and the differences over two years were due 

to the legacies and paying for the fabric repairs. 

Michael Taylor asked if Richard had any idea how much will be spent 

over the next year. Richard and Alan Clarke responded that around 

£150,000 may be used to pay for the rewiring and electrical work, glass 

screen and kitchenette in church. Michael Taylor then responded that 

we need people to continue giving generously. 

There being no further questions, Richard Hagon proposed and Alan 

Clarke seconded acceptance of the Financial Statements and all were in 

favour. Maria thanked all members of the financial team for their work 

throughout the year. 

http://www.bansteadallsaints.com/
http://www.bansteadallsaints.com/
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11.18 Report on 

the Fabric, Goods 

and Ornaments of 

the church 

Alan Clarke reported that the church, as usual, has been maintained to 

a high standard. He thanked George Harcourt-Vernon, Sandra our 

regular cleaner, the premises team and all volunteers for keeping the 

church in good order. 

Following the Quinquennial Inspection in 2015, the necessary repair 

works were carried out this year. They were completed by early August 

and below budget. 

Design proposals for the glass tower screen and small kitchenette have 

been approved by the Diocesan Advisory Committee for a faculty 

application. This is on hold at the moment and will need to be applied 

for in conjunction with other faculty applications. After a faculty was 

granted for the permanent removal of 4 bench-fronts and 3 small 

pendant bookcases, some were re-used by a parishioner and the 

remainder were collected by a furniture recycler. 

David Lawton designed and made new candle sconces for the pillars in 

order to use oil-filled candles. As well as looking good, they are easier 

to clean and maintain than the previous ones. 

Maria thanked all those involved in maintaining the premises. 

12.18 Deanery 

Synod Report 

Deanery Synod met three times during 2017. In February, Suzette Jones 

an advisor from the Parish and Community Engagement Team, spoke 

about the work of the team. They are non-judgmental and prioritise 

listening and connecting to different parts of the community. They share 

resources and advice to help people overcome issues such as mental 

health problems and drug abuse, and they receive a lot of support from 

churches. Members of the team are responsible for various aspects 

including reducing social isolation, older people/dementia, disability, 

refugees, sensory inclusion, wellbeing and social issues. Suzette 

outlined ways to help raise awareness, increase understanding and 

encourage action for an inclusive community. 

In June, Peter Coles, Diocesan Secretary explained how administration 

is run in Guildford with five lay-teams ï Finance, Human Resources & 

Safeguarding, Property, Communications and Parish Support. 

óTransforming Church, Transforming Livesô was launched last 

September and is beginning to be implemented. 

A three year Budget Cycle will now be used instead of the previous one 

year cycle. In Guildford Diocese, 94% of funds comes from the Parish 

Share. This may need to increase by 4% as more Clergy will be retiring 

over the next few years and there will be a lack of parish priests. 

Information on the new system has been sent to Treasurers and other 

interested parties. 

A óGrowing Leadersô course was run in Autumn 2017. 

At the third meeting, Bishop Jo shared her vision for Parish Ministry 

and Pastoral Organisation for the 21st Century. She talked about the 

challenge for all of us to do more to help others find the love of God. 

Mission Action Plans and Pioneer Ministry were also discussed. 

Maria thanked Trish Clarke and Liz Samuels for attending the meetings. 

13.8 Safeguarding 

Report 

(read by Susan Major on behalf of Margaret McFarlane) 

At All Saintsô we are committed to the safeguarding, care and nurture 

of the children, young people and vulnerable adults within our church 

community. We work to ensure an environment where all people, 
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especially those who may be vulnerable, can worship and pursue their 

faith journey with encouragement and in safety. 

We are committed to the implementation of the Diocese of Guildford 

Safeguarding Policy and Procedures, and the relevant statutory 

legislation set out in the Safeguarding Policy Statement of the Church 

of England and the guidance for the welfare of children young people 

and vulnerable adults. 

The Parish Safeguarding Policy was reviewed and adopted at the PCC 

meeting on 4th May 2017 and all relevant paperwork sent to the 

Diocese. Members of the parish attend Diocesan training courses on a 

regular basis. 

During the year we have continued to organise new and renew existing 

DBS checks for many of our volunteers, all with successful outcomes. 

Currently, there are 51 people cleared to work with children and young 

people and 11 to work with vulnerable adults. 

Margaret thanked Janice Povey and Susan Major for assisting her in the 

work of safeguarding. She asked that any doubts or concerns regarding 

welfare of children and vulnerable adults in the church environment be 

shared with Revd Maria or one of the churchwardens. 

Susan mentioned that Margaret was now retiring from her role and we 

would be looking for a new Safeguarding Officer. 

Maria thanked Margaret and those who helped her for their work. 

14.8 Vicarôs 

Remarks 

Revd Maria Pallis said her thoughts had been given as her sermon to the 

8.00am and 9.30am congregations. She had looked back at previous 

reports to see the changes as to how the meetings had been held. Maria 

thanked everyone but none by name. She is very grateful for all the work 

carried out over the year by everybody, whether openly or not and for 

all volunteers regardless of how much time they can offer. Maria stated 

that we would be unable to operate without everyone doing what they 

do. 

As reading her report as the sermon in the services means there is no 

opportunity to ask questions, Maria gave everyone the chance to do so. 

However, there were no questions forthcoming. She reminded people 

that at the APCM there is a legal requirement for certain reports to be 

read out. Many other reports are available, however and Maria asked 

people to take the opportunity to read them and gain more of an idea 

about what actually goes on in the church and outside. All Saintsô 

Church reaches out to the community and beyond. 

Maria finished by repeating her heartfelt thanks to all. 

George Harcourt-Vernon proposed a vote of thanks to the Vicar for all 

her hard work done throughout the year and all present agreed, 

15.8 Date of the 

APCM 2019 

The proposed date for the APCM is Sunday 14th April 2019 in church 

at 11.00am, following the 9.30am service. 

 

The Vicar led prayers for the church in the year to come and the meeting 

closed with the Grace at 11.45am. 
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ANNUAL REPORT on the WORK of the PCC, and the 

ACTIVITIES of the parish generally - for 2018 

 

ALL SAINTS ô CHURCH  is situated in the High Street, Banstead, and is part of the Diocese of 

Guildford within the Church of England.  It is registered as a charity with the Charity Commission 

under registration number 1133791, and has the care of a Grade II* listed building.  Our Electoral Roll 

stood at 118 at the end of 2018. 

 

AIMS AND PURPOSES 

All Saintsô Parochial Church Council (PCC) has the responsibility of co-operating with the incumbent, 

the Reverend Maria Pallis, in promoting in the ecclesiastical parish of Banstead the whole mission of 

the Church, pastoral, evangelistic, social and ecumenical. 

 

OBJECTIVES AND ACTIVITIES  

The PCC is committed to enabling as many people as possible to worship at our church and to become 

part of our parish community at All Saintsô.  The PCC maintains an overview of worship throughout 

the parish and makes suggestions on how our services can involve the many groups that live within 

our parish.  Our services and worship put faith into practice through prayer and scripture, music and 

sacrament. 

When planning our activities for the year, the incumbent and the PCC have considered the 

Commissionôs guidance on public benefit and, in particular, the specific guidance on charities for the 

advancement of religion.  In particular, we try to enable ordinary people to live out their faith as part 

of our parish community through: 

Å Worship and prayer; learning about the Gospel; and developing their knowledge and trust in Jesus. 

Å Provision of pastoral care for people living in the parish. 

Å Missionary and outreach work. 

To facilitate this work it is important that we maintain the fabric of the Church Complex, that is All 

Saintsô Church, the Churchyard and Orchard, the Church Institute, and the house at 14 Glenfield Road 

(used by curates). 

 

ACHIEVEMENTS AND PERFOR MANCE  

 

WORSHIP AND PRAYER 

Everyone is welcome to attend the wide range of services on offer at All Saintsô. 

On Sunday mornings we celebrate together at 8.00am and 9.30am using the modern Common Worship 

Communion services, with Book of Common Prayer Communion used at 8.00am once a month.  

Visitors and newcomers are always made welcome and at festivals we are pleased to welcome many 

more worshippers, especially at Easter and Christmas services, when the Crib Service and Carol 

Service draw a wide congregation.  The wide range of Easter services, from Thursdayôs Watch of 

Prayer, through Good Fridayôs Three Hoursô Devotion, to the dawn Service of Light on Sunday, the 

celebratory mid-morning service and festal Evensong provide a powerfully moving experience at this 

central part of the Christian year.  In addition we welcome several schools to hold their own Christmas 

Carol services, as do the local Scouts who also arrange their St Georgeôs Day service at All Saints. 
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Sunday T Time, an afternoon service for young families, with tea, which takes place monthly, has 

settled down and steadily becomes more popular - learning to play steel pans has been a hit with some 

older children, and smaller ones love Dan the Puppetôs contributions.  Also monthly, in a different 

style, our Choir demonstrate their talents at the beautiful traditional Choral Evensong, which attracts 

interest from visitors as well as our own congregation.  On Passion Sunday in 2018 they produced a 

lovely rendition of Fauréôs Requiem, attended by many non-churchgoers.  Our occasional Celtic 

Evening Services, now an established tradition here, have a loyal congregation drawn from other 

churches as well as All Saints.    

In 2018 we continued the practice established in 2014 of commemorating each man with Banstead 

connections who was killed in World War I, and this has engaged the wider community and prompted 

historical research.  We marked the signing of the Armistice in November 1918 with a well received 

and well attended service, in which members of the Royal British Legion, the Lord-Lieutenantôs 

Military Deputy and the Mayor of Reigate & Banstead participated. 

The aim as always is to provide a wide range of services and opportunities at which people can worship, 

understanding that one style cannot fulfil every oneôs needs.  Our prayer space, with a votive stand and 

óprayer treeô is well used out of service times, and a regular monthly pattern of prayer for the intentions 

offered on the ótreeô has developed. 

There are a number of house groups which meet regularly including a Celtic Spirituality Group, an 

Exploring Faith Group, Bible Study group, and Meditation.  These are organised and led by dedicated 

individuals and attended regularly by members of All Saintsô and other local churches. 

As well as our regular services All Saintsô enables our community to celebrate and thank God at the 

milestones through life.  Through baptism we thank God for the gift of life, in marriage public vows 

are exchanged with Godôs blessing and through funeral services family and friends express their grief, 

give thanks, and commend the person into Godôs keeping.  In 2018 we celebrated 29 baptisms 

(including one adult) and 7 weddings.  We also supported families with 12 funerals in church and in 

addition 28 crematoria funerals, as well as numerous burials of ashes in the churchyard conducted by 

All Saintsô ministry team.   

 

DEVELOPMENTS IN 2018 

Our Mission Action Plan (MAP) responds to the Bishop of Guildfordôs Vision óTransforming Church, 

Transforming Livesô, and on-going work on our prayer life, our welcome and the integration of 

newcomers has effected some developments.  Highlight events have included a day exploring the 

spiritual potential of a Labyrinth, thanks to Dr Martin Garsed, and a pre-Advent Quiet Day timed to 

coincide with the Community Christmas Event, an initiative of the local businesses. 

A new óWelcomeô leaflet with some local information has been put together, and is available in church 

and given out to people moving into Banstead.  Occasionally homeless people have found refuge in 

the churchyard and in 2018 we made available in church a kitbag of clothes and blankets for anyone 

in need. 

Permission delays meant the complete re-wiring identified as necessary by the Electrical Inspection 

had to be postponed till early 2019, but plans were firmed up.  

Communications need constant effort.  Our website is our shop-window for the world and regularly 

updated, while our long-established magazine The Steeple works to inform and entertain the local 

community. We also contribute to some local free magazines, and some activities have a social media 

presence (usually in closed groups).  Banners on the stands facing the High Street are increasing in 

number and variety to advertise church events and services, and the use of name-badges and 

photographs identifying people with significant roles has proved its usefulness. 
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Safeguarding is always a high priority and all personnel in relevant roles undergo DBS checks and 

training as required.  At the 2018 APCM Mrs Margaret McFarlane resigned as Safeguarding Officer, 

and was replaced by Mrs Tina Douglas.  She has been familiarising herself with relevant activities, 

and arranged for the Diocesan Safeguarding Training team to visit Banstead in October and deliver a 

Core 2 (Lay Leadership} Training Session.  This was attended by about 50 people, including members 

of Nork with Burgh Heath parish.   

We continue to carry out Health & Safety Risk Assessments on many church activities, helping to raise 

awareness of our guidelines, and in 2018 also grappled with the new General Data Protection 

Regulations.  A small team organised a data audit, developed a new policy and privacy notice, and in 

April conducted a training session on the principles of data privacy, and on data collection, use, storage 

and retention for all group leaders and others who handle personal data.  C. of E. guidelines on retention 

of materials were distributed. 

A modest boundary change was approved in 2018, whereby a road of some dozen houses and a little 

surrounding land, for which direct road access was available only via Woodmansterne, was passed to 

Woodmansterne Parish in Southwark Diocese.     

In November 2018 Historic England gave a Listing designation (grade II) to the Garton Memorial 

crucifix in the churchyard, describing it as a war memorial, though it was privately erected by a 

bereaved family, and was never a community focus. 

 

MISSION AND OUTREACH  

We continue to support the local community as well as the church congregation.  In particular we seek 

to find additional ways of engaging those who are on the fringes of church. 

At óBig Tedsô children from Banstead Infant School are encouraged to learn more about Jesus, in a 

free after-school club through story, craft and song.  Twice a term they have a ópilgrimageô to church.  

We have also developed a Quiet Space at the Infant School which has proved invaluable in supporting 

the children.  Visits to all the local schools are undertaken by Clergy and the Childrenôs Worker to lead 

Collective Worship.  Groups of schoolchildren come to church as part of their RE lessons. 

óSing for Joyô has been held on the 3rd Wednesday of each month since 2015, and flourished through 

2018.   At this a selection of songs designed to óstir the memoriesô are sung by all-comers, with linking 

talk and refreshments; it appeals particularly to people developing dementia and their friends, but has 

developed a wide and loyal following of people who do not come to services. It successfully survived 

the departure of its chief inspiration, Revd Vivien Turner, thanks to loyal volunteers. 

2018 also saw a new initiative, Banstead Friends, designed to provide support and social engagement 

for older people. Of the activities on offer at the monthly meetings in the Church Institute, tea and chat 

have proved the most popular. Also new in 2018 and gaining ground is a contrasting monthly initiative, 

Beer & Banter - evening discussion sessions at the local pub (thanks to the manageressôs permission). 

Monthly walks continued to be part of our fellowship but the band of walkers who enjoy fresh air and 

Surrey scenery is sadly shrinking. 

Cage Cricket, renamed Community Cricket, is designed to encourage people over 50 to be active and 

provide opportunities for people on their own to meet socially. It ran until the autumn, with varying 

success, and is planned to start again at Easter 2019. 

For three years now we have been operating a Foodbank, a branch of the Epsom & Ewell Foodbank 

under the Trussell Trust umbrella, and we shall continue this as long as there is a need in the local area; 

sadly, usage is increasing.  Our Foodbank operates in the Church institute, and is manned by volunteers 

from All Saints and other churches. 
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We continue to provide regular financial and knitwear support for a hospital in Lesotho, in addition to 

our occasional charitable fund-raising, for example for Seafarersô charities, the Royal Marsden 

Hospital, and Christian Aid. House-to-house collections for the latter are dwindling so in 2018 fund-

raising also included a óBig Breakfastô event. 

 

PASTORAL CARE  

In many areas pastoral care overlaps considerably with the activities described above, when people 

needing extra care may be identified and this can be provided.  We are also very fortunate to have an 

active Mothersô Union, and  MU members plan and deliver the Marriage Preparation Course, support 

families and provide refreshments at the pre-school group every Wednesday, as well as providing 

ócomfortô bags for hospital patients and caring for the bereaved. 

A team from All Saintsô visits the seven local Care Homes regularly, taking time to get to know 

residents and staff. We have two dedicated Pastoral Workers and they, with the ordained and lay 

ministers, continue to visit the housebound and support in any way we can.  Holy Communion is taken 

to any who are unable to attend church services for whatever reason. 

The PCC continues to look at our provision for children, families and teenagers at All Saints, where 

we seek to build on the positive and encouraging work already taking place.  At the 9.30 services the 

Childrenôs Worker facilitates teaching through craftwork for children, gathered in the Tower where 

they remain in touch with the service. 

For pre-schoolers Teddiesô 10 Minutes is a weekly session of story and song on Wednesdays, and now 

Sunday T Time (see above) feeds slightly older minds.  ASY (All Saints Youth) meets twice a month 

with a greater focus on faith and daily life, and has been developing an energetic range of interests 

with the help of Revd Ian, our curate.   Children are active members of the Choir which also functions 

as a pastoral and social support for them.  We continue to look at how to encourage more young 

families to join our supportive community. 

 

THE CHURCH COMPLEX  

The Church Complex provides a valuable resource for the community, both inside the buildings and 

in the surrounding grounds.  We are pleased that the church is open every day for private prayer, and 

to enable visitors to enjoy the heritage it represents.  The Institute provides facilities for a Pre-School, 

many community groups and meetings in addition to church activities.  It is also the venue for the 

Foodbank and other agencies serving demonstrable local need - no charge is made for these. A rolling 

system of maintenance (including roof repairs and car park resurfacing in 2018) helps keep the building 

going.  

Between the church building and the High Street lies a green area called the Church Orchard, belonging 

to the church and treated as a village green by local people.  Here are held the May Fair (the biggest 

event of Bansteadôs year), the Village Fair for local charities in July, and the Community Christmas 

Event run by the local Business Guild, to which we contributed a Prayer Stall.  Also, after a break of 

about four years, the Banstead Five Churches again sang Christmas carols round a bonfire un the 

Orchard, just before Christmas, attracting some passers-by and smiles. The church itself is also used 

as a venue for some recitals organised by Banstead Arts Festival, and in September we again took part 

in the national Heritage Open Days scheme, offering talks, exhibitions and an exploration of the 

historic churchyard, which attracted over 100 visitors. 

Maintenance of the extensive churchyard, criss-crossed by well used public footpaths, falls largely on 

a few loyal volunteers, but in 2018 a local voluntary organisation, Banstead Village in Bloom, provided 

regular help with some aspects.   Volunteers from Surrey Wildlife established a wildflower bank, 

though its first year was not helped by summerôs heat and drought 
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DEANERY SYNOD 

Two members of the PCC sit on the Deanery Synod.  This provides the PCC with an important link 

between the parish and the activities and wider structures of the Church. 

 

ECUMENICAL RELATIONSHIPS  

There are many ways in which All Saintsô members support the wider community.  We are fully 

committed to the joint services and events organised by the Banstead Five Churches (our Local 

Ecumenical Partnership), though in 2018 joint services and talks/film events had dwindled.   Still going 

strong in 2018, with participants from all the churches, were the annual Pantomime, which brings 

adults and children together on a common footing, and Holiday Fun Week. This event was, once again, 

a great success, reaching children who are not closely connected to any of the local churches.   

The Open Door Cafe is a friendly place where everyone is made welcome and there is an opportunity 

to sit and chat with volunteers.  We joined with our sister churches for Lent courses, and for a united 

Procession of Witness on Good Friday, as a public sign of our commitment.  We also support óPraise 

in the Parkô, an outdoor ecumenical event including many schoolchildren.  Easter and Christmas cards 

are delivered to homes in Banstead and Nork. 

Sharing the Gospel in these ways is only possible when local Christians work closely together, and 

people are fully committed to outreach. 

 

STAFF AND VOLUNTEERS 

We would like to thank all those who have worked so hard in our ministry and to keep the church 

running.  There have been some significant changes.  Revd Ian Whitley, having served as Deacon for 

the last year, was ordained to the priesthood at Guildford Cathedral  in July, and very soon was taking 

services with poised assurance.  Revd Vivien Turner, however, left us in May to take up a post as 

priest-in-charge at Graffham with Woolavington in Chichester Diocese, and a coachload from 

Banstead were welcomed most kindly by her new congregation at her induction in June.  Sadly, our 

Licensed Lay Minister Jill Priest died in October after a short illness, and we greatly feel her loss. 

Our Childrenôs and Family Worker, Jen Sadler, left us in May to take up a full-time post in Epsom, 

and for some months responsibility for childrenôs activities fell on some committed and hard-working 

volunteers, to whom we are most grateful.   Roles were revised, and at present Revd Ian is leading All 

Saints Youth. In November Sofia Welsby was appointed as Childrenôs Worker, responsible for the 

Sunday morning group, Big Teds at the Infant School, and liaison with the other schools, where we 

hope to develop more input. 

Our Director of Music, Mr Jan Pringle, continues to develop the Choirôs technical skills, particularly 

noticeable in some lovely Choral Evensongs and Carol Services, which have attracted some from 

beyond our normal congregation.  A great strength of the Choir is its inclusion of several children who 

benefit greatly from this disciplined and thoughtful work in cooperation with adults. 

Our Treasurer, Richard Hagon, resigned for health reasons in the autumn, and Roger Fairhead was 

kind enough to take on the voluntary but demanding and specialised role of preparing accounts and 

overall strategies.  Day-to-day financial matters were shared between other volunteers. 

The support of voluntary lay ministers and pastoral assistants has been and remains crucial, and the 

exertions of the financial and administrative team, and indeed all the work we do within the church 

and for the benefit of the wider community, is only possible through the commitment and dedication 

of great numbers of volunteers, a lot of hard work and Godôs grace. 
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FUTURE DEVELOPMENTS  

All Saintsô is a busy parish where many and varied activities are undertaken.  This does not mean that 

we have stopped looking at additional ways to extend the range, enabling more individuals to become 

involved.  Our church membership is made up mainly of the older generations, but we are steadily 

developing ways to better reflect the age balance of the wider community, and to find more ways to 

engage with and support that wider community. 

In 2019, when the electrical work is complete, we hope to install a glass screen so that the Tower can 

be used by more groups in more varied ways, and a modest kitchenette added to improve the welcome 

offered in the church.  

We very much hope that in the coming year we will continue to provide support to our local community 

in many and varied ways, being open and flexible to needs as they arise. 

 

INVESTMENT POLICY  

Funds are deposited with the CBF Church of England Deposit Fund and various deposit takers.  

Endowment and other longer-term funds are invested with the CBF Church of England Investment 

fund. 

 

RESERVES POLICY 

The PCC aims to hold in reserves sufficient funds for the ongoing maintenance on the Church, to cover 

the cyclical highs and lows historically experienced in planned giving levels and to undertake 

improvements in the Church buildings that are considered desirable. 

 

FINANC IAL REVIEW  

The results for the year are set out in the Statement of Financial Activities.  Total income amounted to 

£193,181 (2017: £287,684).  This was broadly in line with 2017, noting that 2017 included £100,201 

of donations related to ñSave our Steepleò appeal.  Income from charitable activities increased, and 

income from investments was also slightly higher. 

Total resources expended amounted to £194,356 (2017: £314,986), although 2017 included £118,581 

of fabric repairs, mostly relating to the óSave our Steepleô appeal. 

Net outgoing resources amounted to £1,175 (2017: outgoing £27,302), which is close to breakeven, 

indicating that expenditure is being controlled in line with income received. 

 

STRUCTURE, GOVERNANCE AND MANAGEMENT  

The powers and duties of PCCs are laid down by the Parochial Church Councils (Powers) Measure 

1956.  Members of the PCC are either ex-officio or elected at the Annual Parochial Church Meeting 

(APCM) in accordance with the Church Representation Rules.  Members can be co-opted to the 

Council when occasional vacancies arise. 

The PCC operates through a number of committees, which convene between full meetings of the PCC.  

These committees which include worship, premises, outreach and finance, are all responsible to the 

PCC and report back to it regularly. 

The PCC has a programme of identifying major risks to which it is exposed.  The PCC has a 

safeguarding policy in place that follows the Diocesan safeguarding procedures.  Financial procedures, 
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mainly comprising segregation of duties and budgetary controls, have been reviewed and are 

considered sufficient. 

 

  MEMBERS of the PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL 2018 

Incumbent Reverend Maria Pallis Chairman 

Churchwardens Alan Clarke 

Susan Major 

Vice-Chairman 

Elected Members Sally Clarke 

Lin Dunford 

Dennis Fox 

Roy Gordon 

Richard Hagon 

Susan Hassanein 

Emma Jobson 

Terrence Lewis 

Laurence Mascarenhas 

Vail Sale 

Natalie Thomas 

Rosemary Whipp 

 

Ex-Officio Members Patricia Clarke 

Elizabeth Samuels 

Revd Vivien Turner 

Revd Ian Whitley 

Jill Priest 

Deanery Synod 

Deanery Synod 

Curate (to May 2018) 

Curate 

Licensed Lay Minister (to 

October 2018) 

PCC Secretary Jennifer Batten  
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STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL ACTIVITIES 

YEAR ENDED 31 DECEMBER 2018 

 
 

 

 Note 
Unrestricted 

funds 
Restricted 

funds 
Endowment 

funds 2018 
 

2017 

INCOME AND ENDOWMENTS         
Donations and legacies 2a 122,694 2,801  125,495  226,714 
Income from charitable activities 2b 62,142   62,142  55,914 
Income from investments 2c 3,854 1,690  5,544  5,056 

  188,690 4,491  193,181  287,684 
        
TOTAL RESOURCES EXPENDED        
Charitable activities 3 187,643 6,713  194,356  314,986 

Net income and endowment movements 1,047 (2,222)  (1,175)  (27,302) 
        

Unrealised gains on investments 11 (553)  (638) (1,191)  7,909 
        

Net movement in funds  494 (2,222) (638) (2,366)  (19,393) 
        

Total Funds at 1 January 8 574,661 68,242 50,859 693,762  713,155 
        

Total Funds at 31 December 8 £ 575,155 £66,020 £ 50,221 £ 691,396  £ 693,762 

 

 

 

 

The full FINANCIAL ACCOUNTS  

are displayed separately in the Church porch 

 

and are available on request from Roger Fairhead, Treasurer, who will  

report on them and take questions at the APCM 
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The following REPORTS are LISTED ON THE AGENDA for 

the APCM and will be read at the meeting,  

and included in the Minutes.   

They may be added to  this booklet subsequently. 

 

* REPORT on CHANGES to the ELECTORAL ROLL in 2018 

* REPORT on the FABRIC, GOODS and ORNAMENTS for 2018 

* REPORT on the WORK of DEANERY SYNOD 2018 

* ALL SAINTSõ CHURCH PARISH SAFEGUARDING REPORT 2018 

 

 

                 

The VICARõS REMARKS will be given as her Sermon at both 

services on 14th April  

and will be published in the May  issue of the church magazine, The Steeple 
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MISSION COMMITTEE 

 

Last year started well.  We compiled a Welcome leaflet which is still in use and distributed in the 

Open Door and in the Church.   This contains useful information for newcomers to Banstead and is 

checked for any changes every 2-3 months so that the relevant information is kept up to date.  This 

required a lot of work and commitment from our group. 

 

During the course of the year the Welcome Committee has amalgamated with the Retention 

Committee and the Outreach Committee.  It was felt that there was too much overlap between the 

groups and so it would be better to keep it all together.  We then renamed our committee as the 

Mission Committee to make it easier to remember. 

 

Coffee in Church has been successful although not as regular as we would have liked it to be.  we are 

looking forward to the kitchen area being installed as this will make it a lot easier for those who have 

volunteered to help.  It currently requires a lot of effort from those involved. 

 

We have provided teas for the children and adults for T-Time on the first Sunday of every month and 

this service is growing in popularity with families.  Again this is a team effort and requires a lot of 

planning, not to mention the practicalities, in making the teas a success.  The T-Time service has been 

a great success for families and the children and adults really appreciate the refreshments provided.  

We have also had a Baptism during this service and are due to have another in May.  It is lovely to 

see the families in such a vibrant and friendly service. 

 

In September, we initiated a drop-in facility for the more elderly and lonely members of the 

Community.  We have named it Banstead Friends.  This is held in the Institute on the second Tuesday 

of every month.  We provide teas and coffees and homemade cakes and a safe place for people to 

come and chat.  It has proved to be very popular and people chat around a cup of tea or coffee, not to 

mention the homemade cakes, and enjoy the fellowship in the space provided.  We now have two 

more volunteers to help us on these Tuesdays who are not members of Church but wanted to be part 

of this community activity.  In December we joined with the Mothers Union members and had tea 

and sandwiches and were entertained by the Banstead Show Choir. 

 

Lastly, we planned a Death Café in conjunction with the Princess Alice Trust which was held in 

January 2019.  There has only been one so far but it was well attended and we are hoping to extend 

this further.  We were approached by Princess Alice as they are wanting to get their valuable work 

out into the community and have chosen Banstead as part of their outreach programme. 

Vail Sale 

 

 

 

COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT: ôBEER & BANTERõ 

 

Beer and Banter is our monthly pub-based group where we discuss all things spiritual. We meet in 

The Woolpack on the last Thursday of the month and have been using the Dave Tomlinson book ï 

Black Sheep and Prodigals: an antidote to black and white religion - as inspiration for our 

discussions.  

 

The discussions are always very lively and not everyone around the table always agrees with each 

other. However, this always done with grace and kindness and opposite views are always listened 

too. Beer and Banter has quickly become a place where people have felt safe to express views that 
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maybe they wouldnôt on a Sunday morning. This isnôt because the views are wrong or bad in any way 

but just that sometimes they are a bit outside mainstream Christian doctrine.  

 

What the group isnôt is a menôs group as the name and venue might suggest and we do have some 

regular women attendees. What it also isnôt is a group that is only for Christians or church goers are 

allowed to attend. So if you know someone that might be interested in chatting about spiritual stuff 

whilst partaking in a pint, or any other liquid refreshment that may take their fancy, but wouldnôt 

come to church then please invite them. It might mean you have to come along as well but who knows 

you might enjoy it.   

                     Ian Whitley 

 

 
 

WORSHIP COMMITTEE 

 

The Worship Committee met four times in 2018, in January, April, August and December.  The role 

of this committee is to enable lay people with specific fields of experience in the serving team, choir, 

sidespeople and as regular congregation to listen, consider and mediate to the Vicar views what has 

or has not been found helpful to our worship and suggest ways to go forward.   This year we were 

pleased to add Tina Mills to our number, who is able to speak for the 8.00am congregation. 

Two significant changes to our worship life occurred when, first, Revd Vivien Turner left All Saints 

to become Priest-in-Charge at Graffham with Woolavington (Chichester Diocese), and secondly we 

lost Jill Priest, Licensed Lay Minister, who died in October after a short illness and is much missed.  

However, Revd Ian Whitley was priested in July and so able to assist Revd Maria by taking more 

services. 

Jen Sadler moved on in April to a full-time post in Epsom, and the childrenôs group at the Sunday  

9.30 service (ASK) was maintained by the generous efforts of volunteers for some months until Sofia 

Welsby was appointed as Childrenôs Worker in November.  We are pleased with the progress of 

Sunday T Time, and we hope that Sofia may help develop activities for older children there. 

Feedback from the congregation is helpful when reviewing services, and we spent much of our time 

discussing the ónuts and boltsô - the church layout for the Crib and other large services, safety issues, 

effective use of the sound system, ensuring all sing - literally! - from the same hymn books, the need 

for rehearsal of more complex services, and more. 

We looked briefly at the impact on such services as the Annual Memorial Service of the new 

requirements for data protection, and adapted invitations and records accordingly. 

One special event should be recorded: the Service on 10th November to give thanks for the end of 

fighting in World War I.  This was the climax of four years of commemorations for each man with 

Banstead connections who died in that war, and was planned in coordination with James Crouch (who 

researched a mass of information on Bansteadôs war dead for the commemorations) and 

representatives of the Royal British Legion.  The Vicar put together an very moving and dignified 

service,  and we were glad to welcome some distinguished guests as well as many local people.  An 

Exhibition with pictures and relics, devised mainly by James Crouch supported by some of the 

schools and the local Council, was held in the Church Institute; and Banstead Village in Bloom 

organised poppy displays in the village and Church Orchard. 

The Committee also tried to formulate a timetable of non-standard services for the coming year, so 

that these can planned when the quarterly timetables are drawn up, and last-minute scrambles 

avoided.  

                 Susan Major 
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CHILDREN AT ALL SAINTSõ 

 

 

I joined the All Saintsô Church team at the end of November 2018. I am very grateful to be here, and 

I am slowly but surely starting to find my feet. Below is a short report of the things that I have been 

involved with so far.  

 

ASK (All Saints Kids) ï Sunday school 
 

ASK is still a small group, with one teenage helper and about five other children who attend 

sporadically, apart from one boy who is very loyal. The children attending are junior school age or 

older in general. Our sessions are relaxed and enjoyable. We are able to have some good discussions 

and a few laughs. We read a story, normally from the childrenôs bible, talk about it and then do a craft 

that relates to the story. We finish off with a prayer.  

Our topics 

At the last week in November, we started to talk about Advent, and we made an advent wheel. Then 

during December, we talked about Mary and Joseph and their journey to Bethlehem. After Christmas 

we then moved on to talk about the three wise men and their journey and how everyone had to flee 

in the end, to escape King Herod.  

I enjoyed following a complete set of events, so I decided to carry on at Sunday school, with following 

the life of Jesus. We started with the story of Jesus in the temple and then John the Baptist and him 

meeting Jesus and getting him baptised. We then took a three-week break and looked at the Lordôs 

Prayer, before we continued with the story about his 40 days in the desert and us remembering that 

through Lent.  

Last week we talked about Jesusô first friends he had met with John the Baptist and how no one 

wanted to listen to him in his home town, the wedding in Cana and his first miracle. Today we talked 

about how Jesus started to become very popular and how he chose his 12 special friends, the disciples. 

We will soon move on to Palm Sunday and the Easter story. We will then continue with the stories 

of Jesusô life and miracles. 

To-do list 

I am planning to make up some small leaflets, that I can hand out to our Bid Ted children and leave 

at the back of the church and possibly other places locally, to promote our Sunday school. Hopefully 

we can find a few more children that way.  

 

Sunday Tea Time 

This is a scaled down version of óMessy Churchô. It is on at the first Sunday of the month, between 

3-4pm in the church. It is aimed at children up to school year 6. There are however a lot of very young 

children attending at the moment. It is a popular event with between 20 -30 children at each session. 

There is a team of people who runs this group. I am responsible for the craft. We also have catering, 

worship including steel drums, a talk and puppet play.  

The crafts so far have been, friendship bracelets, ARK (acts of random kindness colouring in), 

Valentine cards and Christmas tree decorations. 

Going forward 

When the church repairs are finished, we are considering doing some other form of teaching or 

activities for the older children, to keep them interested. Some of them are not keen on crafts any 

more. It would still be in the church, at the same time, just in their own little space. This is still in the 

planning stages, though. 
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Big Teds 

At Banstead Infant School we run an after-school club on Thursday afternoons, from 3.15-4.15pm. 

The sessions run in 4-week blocks, finishing with a Pilgrim walk to All Saints church on the 4th 

session. Parents are also invited to attend on that afternoon. This time, since the church was closed 

for repairs, our 4th session was held in the Orchard, with a picnic, recap teachings and an Easter egg 

hunt. The children appeared to be happy with the substitute venue.  

I am responsible for the running of the club, but I have a wonderful team of volunteers, who are a 

tremendous help! I am very grateful to them.  

In January we were a bit short of helpers, for various reasons and we happened to have a very big 

group of 20 children attending. That made it a little bit testing. If anyone else is interested in joining 

the Big Teds Team, they would be welcome. 

In December we had 12 children, in January 20 children and this time 15 children. You are never 

quite sure from month to month, how many children will be in the group. The themes so far have 

been; The three wise men, John the Baptist and Jesusô Baptism, and this time, Lent, Palm Sunday and 

the Easter Story - up to the Crucifixion. Next time we will start with the Resurrection and then Jesusô 

time on earth, before he returns to heaven.   

Banstead Infant School 

The staff at the local infant school are very friendly and welcoming. Apart from our Big Teds after-

school club, we also have a óquiet spaceô in their library. There we have a different theme for 

reflection, every 6 weeks approximately. In connection with the change of the quiet space, we are 

invited to hold a morning assembly, introducing the new space. So far this year we did óFerns-New 

beginningsô followed on by ó40 Acts of Generosityô for Lent.  

Banstead Junior School 

Here we do a morning assembly every 2-3 months. We did one in January and another one is due at 

the beginning of April 2019. 

óAny other businessô 

I did a small Christmas craft with Teddiesô 10 minutes in December. 

I attended and sometimes helped, at various schoolsô Nativity services, at the Church in December. 

I have attended some workshops, information or social events at Church House in Guildford. 

I have introduced the óReal Easter Eggsô to All Saintsô, for sale in the café and to the congregation, 

as well as for church Easter egg hunts etc. The church does sadly not make any money from this, but 

I like it for the evangelical aspects, as all the eggs include a small booklet about the Easter story. The 

chocolate if fair trade and some of the profits of the sales goes to good causes.   

I am attending the B5ôs Holiday Fun week planning meetings, and I will  help during HFW week.  

I am planning on offering a Year 6 transition workshop to the local schools for those moving on to 

secondary school. 

I am also hoping to start a monthly óFamily Flixô movie afternoon, aimed at infant and junior school 

children and their parents. This would be free of charge to attend. I would like to introduce this when 

the new sound system is in place at the church. It will be Disney type films that will be shown. It does 

not have a religious content, but it is just for the church to be available for the community, and for 

people to get used to come in and get familiar with the church space. This might help to encourage 

people that normally do not attend church, to further explore some of our other activities on offer. 

From September, I hope to start a one-year once-weekly course for óFirst Timersô.  

Please feel free to contact me if you have any questions about anything. 

Many thanks and God bless you,                                                                                  Sofia Welsby  
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ASY - ALL SAINTS YOUTH 

 

Over the last 12 months we have changed the age range for ASY. Instead of it being 10 to 14-year-

olds it is now Year 7 to Year 13, which is more or less 11 to 18-year-old. To help with the transition 

from year 6 to year 7 or, in old money, Junior School to High School we allow those in Year 6 to join 

us in the summer term of their last year at primary school. The immediate effect is that our oldest 

member who turned 15 recently can stay as part of the group. 

We have had a great year. The main content of our meetings apart from games and food, both of 

which are really important, has been looking at the wellbeing of our young people. We have discussed 

issues such as body image, mental health in teenagers, relationships and identity. We have also joined 

the Youth Group at St Markôs, Tattenham Corner, looking at Faith and Science. (They also think food 

and games are important, so it hasnôt been too difficult.) 

By the time you read this report the young people in ASY will have done a sleep out in the Orchard 

to raise money for Sutton Night Watch and for the weekend away planned for September 2019.  We 

try and have a session each term that is just fun - so we have been bowling, crazy golf and 

trampolining. Going forward we intend to look at cyber bulling and online issues, the environment 

and Iôve just got hold of a resource based on The Greatest Showman. 

So, all in all I think it has been a great year as I have already said. I thoroughly enjoy it and our young 

people seem to as well. 

                       Ian Whitley 

 

 

 

SING FOR JOY 

 

 
Sing for Joy was started by the Revd Vivien Turner, as a monthly meeting in church for those people 

who would enjoy singing songs and hymns, to revive their memories and lift their spirits. 

It was Vivienôs strong wish that it should continue following her move away from Banstead in 2018. 

She put together a programme of songs and hymns - the singing, accompanied by a pianist, is led 

from the front and stories and conversation thread the whole together. 

The bond between the leaders and our visitors is important and encourages about 30 regulars to be 

present monthly. We welcome and chat to everyone both at the beginning and during refreshments. 

There has been a break of two months whilst essential work has been carried out in church. We resume 

on 17th April 2019. 

Veronica Lansdown 
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CHURCH MUSIC 

 

As I look back of the past year the one event that overshadows all others is the untimely death of Jill 

Priest, the most expert, loyal and cheerful alto one could ever expect to meet.  Her departure from 

this world has left a gap that is far more significant than just an empty space in the choir stalls. 

I have continued to introduce the choir to much new music and am delighted by their approach in 

learning and singing it in your presence to the glory of God.  However, it is not just the choristers 

who have learned new things; the congregation have encountered hymns that were previously 

unknown to many, if not everyone.  I will continue to do this as I believe there are a number of hymns 

with well-crafted texts that reveal Godôs love and intention for his people.   

For the end of Lent the choir learned, or in many cases relearned, Fauréôs Requiem.  A splendid 

setting of the text and most appropriate for the season.  It is planned to sing this work again, on Palm 

Sunday in 2019, and I would welcome any in the congregation, or from further afield, who would be 

pleased to join with our choristers for this.   

I have been most encouraged by the progress of our junior choristers.  Through tremendous hard work 

their voices and confidence have improved tremendously.  An increasing awareness of elements of 

theory enables new material to be grasped more readily.  That we can now present anthems such as 

Mendelssohnôs óHear my prayerô (which concludes with óO, for the wings of a doveô) and óI waited 

for the Lordô, pieces with demanding treble solo and duet voices, points to an improving capability. 

I have been encouraged by the arrival of new voices to our number, though I remain hopeful that men 

in the congregation might respond to my request, first expressed two year ago, to lend their voices to 

our endeavours.  Meanwhile, I have to express thanks to members of other choirs who lend their 

support and experience whenever possible.  To any men who have got this far through my report I 

repeat my invitation.  Any failure in responding to the challenge will allow a splendid musical 

tradition to vanish from Banstead in exactly the same way as has already happened in so many other 

places. 

                Jan Pringle, Director of Music 

 

 

CHURCHYARD & CHURCH INSTITUTE 

 

Last summerôs dry heat made maintenance of the churchyard easier in many ways as the grass was 

more manageable. However, it dealt a fatal blow to the pioneering work on the wildlife bank which 

dried to a hard crust. Undeterred, the U3A Wildlife volunteers prepared the ground again in autumn 

for another go and next summer should see a transformation of the area behind the vicarage. 

A group from Banstead Village in Bloom meets on Friday mornings to work to remove litter and 

dead matter left on graves. They have pruned the neglected Garden of Remembrance into an attractive 

and open space and their efforts have resulted in a well managed and attractive appearance. This in 

turn has encouraged others to tend their own small plots and to take pride in the area around them. It 

is very encouraging to see a revival of activity in the churchyard which mirrors that in the village as 

a whole. We look forward to working more closely with the group in future. 

The Institute goes from strength to strength in contributing financially to the churchôs funds as well 

as providing a home for a wide range of village activities. The Orchard Pre-School has become very 

much part of the place with the childrenôs activities providing a lively backdrop to everything else 

and the staff becoming friendly members of our community. All the activities listed last year have 
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continued to flourish. New ones have also joined the list - babiesô soft play, Pilates and yoga among 

them as well as a monthly initiative of Curate Ianôs called óBanstead Friendsô which attracts older 

residents for activities, chat and cake! 

None of this would be possible without the hard work of our Parish Administrator Janice and the team 

of volunteers who deal with an enormous list of demands from many disparate groups working in an 

old and cramped building. Dennis Fox deals with everything from finance to buildings and his 

expertise as former churchwarden is invaluable. Our cleaner Sandra continues to battle to maintain 

the smart appearance of the building in the face of increasing pressure on space. All merit our 

enormous thanks. 

Sue Hassanein 

 

SERVERSõ REPORT 

 

As usual, I would like to thank all the members of the serving team for their continuing support during 

the past year. It is greatly appreciated not only by me as head server but also by the whole of the 

Worship Team and the congregation. 

We are always on the look-out for new recruits so if you would like to join us please do not hesitate 

to contact me. 

We have provided a serving team for all the appropriate services during the year. 

Phillip Turner re-joined us in 2017 to serve at Sundaysô 8.00am services. He left this year when Revd 

Vivien and he moved on to their own parish responsibilities. We thank him for his time with us. 

Some of the team also joined the All Saintsô procession through Banstead for the May Queen event 

and led the annual procession to the War Memorial on Remembrance Sunday. 

Continuing in the tradition we ended the year with a pre-Christmas evening with mulled wine & 

mince pies. 

The Serving Team continues to support our worship with enthusiasm and dedication. 

Alan Clarke 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



P a g e | 25 

 

ALL SAINTSô CHURCH, BANSTEAD - REPORTS FOR APCM 2019 

 

CHURCH FLOWERS 

                                           
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

It gives the flower arrangers great pleasure to provide the weekly pedestal arrangements and create 

the displays for the churchôs major festivals.   Eastertide is always a very special time when we work 

with flowers, including 80 lilies, generously donated by so many parishioners in memory of their 

loved ones.  

We also enjoyed arranging the flowers for several of the weddings during the course of the year. It is 

always a great pleasure to arrange for these joyful occasions.  

It was an honour for the team to ófill the church with flowersô for Jill Priestôs funeral in November. 

Hazel was delighted and Jill would have loved them. Later that month we created displays using 

hundreds of poppies for the special service to commemorate the 100th anniversary of the end of 

World War I and for Remembrance Day.  

Thanks go to all the arrangers, a team of about fifteen, for their hard work and enthusiasm. Along 

with the fun and fellowship there is also a wonderful sense of peace and tranquillity whilst we arrange 

in our beautiful building. 

I would like to express enormous thanks to all who give so generously to the flower fund and express 

your appreciation of what we do.  

    Margaret McFarlane 
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MOTHERSõ UNION   

 

The Mothersô Union theme for 2018 was óIn Mary Sumnerôs Footstepsô. It is always good to look 

back and remember Mary Sumnerôs founding principles and remind ourselves of those original aims 

and objectives. We hope that we manage to achieve some of her wonderful ideals here in our branch 

at All Saintsô through our many and varied activities. 

In 2018 our membership was 39 plus 2 indoor and 3 twilight members. We are sad to report that 

Audrey Roberts died on 22nd August aged 94. Audrey was a very approachable and caring person 

with a sunny personality always interested to listen to her friends and acquaintances. She will be 

greatly missed. 

Our afternoon meetings have been diverse and 

interesting. At our AGM in February Revd 

Maria enrolled Peggy Stott as a new member 

and we welcomed back Jean Stimpson. In 

April we watched the DVD that had been 

made at the time of Worldwide President, 

Lynne Tenbyôs, visit to the diocese the 

previous November. In May members 

enjoyed an informal afternoon of fellowship 

hosted by Claire Petrie. Elisabeth Rogers 

opened her beautiful garden once again in 

June for our afternoon meeting. Afternoon tea 

was served and the event raised £360 for MU 

projects.  At our July meeting we enjoyed a 

Strawberry Tea whilst having fun testing our 

knowledge with a quiz.  In September Donna told us about the fascinating holiday she and Michael 

went on when they followed óin the footsteps of St Paulô. In October we enjoyed a very relaxing and 

enjoyable afternoon when Pam Freeman shared with us her expertise as she created a beautiful 

autumnal flower arrangement. Doreen Jonesô name was ódrawn out of the hatô to win the arrangement. 

In November James Crouch gave us a fascinating insight into the research he has done into the people 

of Banstead who gave their lives in the Great War. 

We met once in the evening in December when we shared 

food and fellowship at our óBring and Shareô supper.  

The summer outing took place at the end of May to 

Chichester Cathedralôs óFestival of Flowersô. It was a most 

enjoyable day seeing the stunning floral displays and also 

having time to relax and explore a little of Chichester. We 

were joined by friends from neighbouring MU branches, 

Banstead Flower Club and the Horticultural Society. 

Enormous thanks are due to Elisabeth Rogers and Margaret 

McFarlane for their organisation and planning.  

Our Lent and Advent services were led by Revd Maria, 

both were most thought provoking and a welcome 

opportunity for quiet reflection. It is always a pleasure to 

be joined at the Advent service by members from 

neighbouring branches and this year we joined with the 

recently formed Banstead Friends for tea in the Institute. 

Corporate communion was celebrated on the fourth 

Strawberry Tea      

Chichester  óFestival of Flowersô 
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Wednesday of every month except December. Once again it gave us great pleasure to construct the 

Garden of Gethsemane. It was inspirational and much appreciated by the parish. 

Members went to the Cathedral for the Lady Day Service, at which Elisabeth Rogers carried the 

Banner. In June members attended the Pilgrimage of Prayer at Guildford Cathedral. Shirley Tickett, 

Lucy Barrett, Jean Hosken and Joy Otteyôs names were entered into the Book of Remembrance. We 

were joined by members of their families. The branch was well represented at the Deanery Summer 

Lunch at Christ Church Epsom in July and Banstead continues to host the Deanery committee 

meetings. Members have represented the branch at the twice yearly Diocesan Members Meetings.  

We regularly contribute articles to the MU diocesan magazine, The Angel. 

The branch was represented at the Womenôs World Day of Prayer at the URC.  

Members continue to help with Teddiesô Ten Minutes, Sing for Joy and church flower arranging. 

Donna Taylor and Elisabeth Rogers deliver Baptism Anniversary cards in the parish.  

Bereavement Befrienders had been very quiet for some time, perhaps due to the opening of three 

Bereavement Cafes in the area and after discussion with Revd Maria it was agreed that the time had 

come to try a new approach in the Parish. The annual Marriage Preparation Course did not take place 

in 2018. There are fewer weddings at All Saintsô and we were not able to encourage this yearôs 

couples to attend.  

MU members and other parishioners place flowers in the Lady Chapel each week and we thank Trish 

Clarke for organising this rota. Donna continues to sell MU cards and books both in the óOpen Doorô 

cafe, at meetings and on the stall at Village Day. We thank her for her hard work with this, which is 

an excellent form of outreach. 

It has given us great pleasure to provide refreshments at the funerals of members and friends during 

the course of the year. 

As part of our outreach to the wider community we were pleased to help (wearing our MU Sashes), 

on the Bake-Off Stall at the May Queen Celebrations. The event raised £13,000 for the Tadworth 

Childrenôs Trust. In October a small group of members were present at the óhand overô of the cheque. 

Our óMothersô Marketô stall on Village Day raised £227.30 for the MU óSummer of Hopeô appeal. 

We have contributed items for the Womenôs Refuge and have assembled 30 Comfort Bags for use at 

Epsom Hospital.  

All Saintsô Banstead MU Committee                                                    

 

 

The BELLRINGERS 

 

2018 was quite an important and busy year for the 

bellringers.  Apart from ringing for Sunday services, 

festivals, May Queen and seven weddings,  there were 

some special events to be celebrated. 

On 13th June a team of Guildford Guild ringers 

(including our own Anne Anthony) rang a peal which 

replicated the one rung at Banstead 65 years ago to mark 

our Queen's coronation. This took a little over three 

hours. 

For the Heritage weekend in September we gave a short talk and demonstration on the art of bell 

ringing. At the end of September Anne and Richard Anthony celebrated their 40th wedding 

anniversary and a quarter peal was rung by them and some friends. Mike Pallis and Liz Grover were 

pleased to be included in this band - Mike scoring his first quarter peal on eight bells (52 minutes). 
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The conclusion of the commemorations for the Banstead men (and one woman) who gave their lives 

in WW1 was a busy weekend for the ringers. Before the Saturday afternoon service the bells were 

rung half muffled and during the service the tenor bell was tolled 100 times. The next day, Armistice 

Sunday, the bells were rung still half muffled for the 9.30 service and again as the parade returned 

from the War Memorial. Then with a quick removal of the muffles, the bells were rung óopenô at 

12.30, together with all the bells in the country, as a national tribute. It was good that we could be a 

part of that. 

   Liz Grover 

        

 

 

ôEXPLORING THE FAITHõ GROUP 

 

óExploring the Faithô started life in the early 1990s as a Celtic Christianity group, but about two years 

ago we decided to broaden our range to explore other forms of Christian spirituality - hence the 

present name.  This is an ecumenical group, and we are glad to include members of three churches 

other than All Saintsô. 

We start each meeting (held in Susanôs house) with a short daily prayer service, and then read a book 

together - in 2018 ones by Richard Rohr and Rowan Williams  - which sparks questions and ideas 

and discussion, helping us to engage with other ways of thought.   

New members are welcome - speak to Rosemary 

Whipp or Susan Major if youôd like to come along. 

       

          Susan Major 

 

 

BIBLE STUDY GROUP 

 
The Bible Study group meets fortnightly, moving 

round the houses of various members. We read and 

discuss our way slowly through books of the library known as the Bible. Since none of us claims to 

be expert we use commentaries, usually one main one, supplemented by one or two others, plus 

whatever that weekôs leader can find.  Leadership passes round several members - i.e. those prepared 

to make fools of themselves, as discussion can be vigorous though always friendly.  We end the 

meeting with a short said service of Compline. 

In 2018 we proceeded through Genesis, making some surprising discoveries. We also attended, and 

enjoyed, two lectures in Purley, one by Sir Colin Humphreys on the Bibleôs historicity, and one (with 

remarkable relevance to our own meetings) by Dr Ernest Lucas on óCan we believe in Genesis today?ô 

We were sad to lose Kathleen Austin, but our membership core remains about nine, and weôre a 

friendly bunch.  New faces always welcome! 

         Susan Major 

 

 

 

  óSt Luke & St Markô by Matthias Stom 
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ALL SAINTSõ HISTORY GROUP 

 

In 2018 All Saints took part again in the national Heritage Open Day events by opening the church 

all day to the local community on Saturday 8th September.  Publicity was provided in the brochure 

covering the Reigate & Banstead Borough Council area as well as posters and flyers. 

The programme followed the same format as before with some additions this time.  In the morning 

there were Childrenôs Craft activities, followed by an illustrated talk given by Susan Major, one of 

the Church Wardens, on óThe Story of All Saintsô Church (& a Few Women)ô. This covered some of 

the historical milestones of the church - and a few women, who played sometimes surprising roles in 

the churchôs history.  James Crouch, the local WWI historian, provided a display about the men of 

Banstead who had died a hundred years ago in World War I.  A new item was a talk and display about 

bell ringing given by Liz Grover, the Tower Captain. A refreshment stall outside the church was 

provided by Donna and Michael Taylor, encouraging visitors to enter the church. 

Inside the church there was a display about the 

history of the church with images of its windows, 

memorials and other interesting features.  On a table 

in the War Memorial Chapel/Lady Chapel visitors 

could examine the collection of religious books as 

well as the WWI Book of Remembrance. 

In the afternoon, two local historians, Richard 

Mantle and James Crouch, conducted tours of the 

churchyard giving information about the people of 

Banstead who are buried there, showing in 

particular war graves from the two World Wars. 

We are most grateful to the volunteers from the 

members of the congregation, who gave up their 

time to act as stewards by welcoming visitors and 

take groups or individuals around the church.   We appreciate the involvement of our partner 

organisations who helped on the day, The Arts Society Chipstead, the Banstead Local History Centre 

(in Banstead Library) and the Banstead History Research Group.  It was a community event and 

provided the opportunity to welcome people to our historic church. 

It has not been possible to undertake any more oral interviews during the past year.  However, one 

project we are thinking of doing is to compile a Church Scrapbook.  If anyone would be interested in 

helping please one of the Church Wardens know. 

Diana Bowes 

 

 

       Some HOD volunteers at a mayoral reception 
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The CHURCH MAGAZINE 

 

Yet again we produced an issue of The Steeple every month in 2018, and still the price remains at 

40p.  Again we deposited the twelve issues of The Steeple for 2018 at the British Library (Serials 

Division) under the Legal Deposit Libraries Act 2003, and will continue to do so annually. 

The magazine is designed for the ófamilyô of All Saints - to keep people in touch, whether or not they 

come to services, to provide something to think about, perhaps something to pray about, and to raise 

a smile now and then. 

Advertising holds up, and the magazine not only pays for itself 

but provides a modest profit for the church.  For this we are as 

ever grateful to those who enable this, and especially to 

Veronica and Alan Lansdown who organise distribution (and 

deliver a great many themselves), and to all the individuals who 

take their bundles from the church to peopleôs houses, month 

after month with quiet faithfulness.  For some years finance has 

been dealt with by Phillip Turner and we thank him warmly.  

But mid-year Phillip moved to Sussex, so a big need at present 

is for a new Treasurer: offers, anyone? 

Thank you also to our contributors and readers: you make it all worthwhile. 

                 Susan Major, editor 
 

 

 

The CHURCH WEBSITE 

 

The ónew-lookô website www.bansteadallsaints.com is now nearly two years old.   This version 

enables new posts to be regularly added and updates made in-house, which gives speed and flexibility 
though our technical skills are decidedly limited; happily, when need be, David Fernando, who set it 

up,  is always willing to help out, for which we thank him warmly.  

It would be really helpful to have more pictures, so if you hold events do please send photos (having 

checked with people pictured, of course).   

Analysis of 2018 shows that 5502 unique users visited the website some 8101 times and looked at a 

total of 17,903 pages.  Traffic is gently on the increase, it seems, with a big spike at Christmas.   The 

pages most visited were the Home page, by a long margin, then the Event Calendar, followed by 

Services, the Institute and Ministry. 

The website is All Saintsô most public face.  Our task is to keep it fresh, to keep it a true reflection of 

our faith, and to keep it accurate: only thus can it be useful.      

                                                                                                           Susan Major 
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